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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE
DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE STATE UNIVERSITY, MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR. STUDENT CENTER

APRIL 15, 2010

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, Janet Ray, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks

Members Excused:  Dr. Anthony Brazen, George Meldrum, Elizabeth Pertzoff, Chuck Tarver, Gary Wirt

Members Absent:  Andrea Guest 
Associate Members Present:  Cheryl Biddle, Sarah Fishman, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Linda Majewski, Edie McCole
Associate Members Excused:  Lynn Fahey, Catherine McKay, Rev. William Rhines, Justin Thompson
Interested Parties:  Louis Bab, Vince Boehm, Jennifer Ferguson, Malik Harris, Steven Hill, Marc Richman, Jim Ruben, Melissa Smith, William Weaver

Guest:  Denise Kaercher

	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review and Approval of Minutes

Overview of School-Based Health        Center Needs Assessment and Services

Chairman’s Report

Standing Committees

Membership Committee

Budget Committee

Children’s Committee

Community Services Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment
	DISCUSSION
Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.

Denise Kaercher, coordinator of the Dover High School Wellness Center, conducted an overview of the school-based wellness center.  Highlights were provided regarding staffing and funding, services provided, common issues for visits, and center access.  The potential for third party reimbursement for the wellness center continuation was mentioned.  Information regarding risk assessment, types of group counseling available, and diagnosis and treatment was shared. Collaborative relationships between the wellness center, the school, and the community were discussed.  A point of clarification was provided regarding the inclusion of a substance abuse prevention initiative in the curriculum.  The potential loss of Safe and Drug Free Schools funding and subsequent negative impact were discussed.  Copies of Ms. Kaercher’s presentation and the Guidelines for Adolescent Preventive Services were distributed to those present.
Chairman Lafferty formally introduced Dr. Marc Richman, assistant director of Community Mental Health and Addiction Services, who shared his current role and responsibilities. 
Chairman Lafferty reported that he examined numerous DPC unit bathrooms subsequent to last month’s meeting and reports regarding the cleanliness of same.  The chairman shared his observation regarding the need to update the fixtures and equipment in the bathrooms and his plan for future inspection. Written communication to the DMS director regarding janitorial services will be deferred until such time the situation warrants.
Through the chairman, the Council was updated on the status of full membership vacancies.  Plans to examine full and associate attendance were shared.
No new information to report at this time.

Carol Harman shared that Dr. Victoria Kelly will be joining the DCMHS as deputy director effective April 27.  
The Council was briefly updated on the efforts to provide treatment to young children with disruptive behaviors and their families through the BEST project.  She made the Council aware of the article referencing the project entitled “What Happens in Early Childhood Lasts a Lifetime” appearing in the March edition of SAMHSA’s System of Care Evaluation Update.  

Ms. Harman spoke of Victims Services and providers’ response to the needs of children and families impacted by the Lewes case.  Assistance provided included resources and linking Hispanic children to bilingual therapists.
Chairman Lafferty acknowledged William Weaver for his responsiveness and the assistance provided to the Kent community.
Cheryl Biddle made the Council aware of the Nemours Health & Prevention Services upcoming 5-2-1-Almost None training campaign event.  It was suggested that Vice-Chairman Meldrum address Nemours’ efforts in the area of child mental health. 
Linda Majewski reported on the committee’s completion of its mission statement and establishment of several goals.  The group’s initial goal was shared.
Ms. Majewski announced that she has accepted a position with Connections managing their quality improvement program and will be unable to continue council participation.  Committee continuation was confirmed and committee chair appointment will follow.
No new information to report at this time.

Melissa Smith conveyed Kevin Huckshorn’s apologies for her inability to attend today’s meeting.

Ms. Smith updated the Council on the status of the Newark clinic RFP and the division’s participation in the Holloway’s Hideaway project.
Updates were briefly provided regarding the creation of care management services for individuals admitted to the DPC civil units, the DPC discharge project with Connections, and the status of the attending physician initiative.  
Ms. Smith reported that the division is proceeding with the renovations at Ellendale and plans to relocate Milford staff to that site to eliminate the lease cost in Milford.  Contact information for the affected staff will be shared once the move has occurred.
The division’s current activity with respect to proposed legislation including the medical marijuana, seclusion and restraint, and community mental health bills was shared.  There was a brief discussion regarding the fiscal note associated with the mental health bill and language developed to eliminate the individual itemized receipt requirement.
Plans to identify funding to provide stipends for consumer employees of the Rick van Story Resource Center and space for an arts project were shared.  
The Council was informed of the division’s application for a mental health transformation grant.  Discussion followed regarding the establishment of the SAPT block grant standing committee.  Melissa Smith will solicit individuals.  Dr. Mee-Lee’s potential participation in the SAPT block grant committee was discussed.  
Marc Richman spoke about the SPFSIG grant aimed at primary substance abuse prevention across the lifespan.  The three priorities for the strategic plan which will drive the ways in which funds are released were shared.  Updates will be provided as they become available.
Ms. Smith announced that Joe Hughes will be joining the division as the new director of planning effective May 10.  His role and responsibilities were shared. 

Plans for the 39th annual Summer Institute: Hope Transcends and themes for this year’s institute were shared.  

Implementation of person-centered recovery planning and recovery-oriented treatment activities on all units to comply with CMS requirements was discussed. 
Efforts to address staffing at DPC and recruitment efforts to fill physician vacancies were discussed.
Updates were provided on the status of the implementation of an electronic healthcare records system, the Recovery Academy, person-centered recovery planning, and new admission assessment forms and processes at DPC.  Plans to move the Carvel services to S2 once renovations are complete were shared.  The continuation of the Delaware Attorney General’s monitoring of DPC was mentioned.  Consideration regarding the establishment of a board of directors for the hospital and plans to recruit community membership were shared.  
A concern was raised regarding the submission of consumer reporting form data to the division.  Discussion followed.  DelARF’s plan to convene quarterly meetings between the division and contract providers was discussed.

No old/new business was discussed at this time.
Vince Boehm commented on the current medical model and recommended the reading of Robert Whitakers’ book entitled “Anatomy of an Epidemic.”  There was a brief discussion regarding the reduction in development of additional psychiatric drugs and possible NIMH research expansion.
Cheryl Biddle spoke about the statewide warm lines sponsored by the Rick van Story Resource Center, the MHA and NAMI-DE.   Copies of the warm line flyer were made available.  It was noted that NAMI is expanding their warm line hours and recruiting volunteers for same.  
Ms. Biddle shared an announcement about the opportunity to provide input regarding mental health advocacy services provided by the Disabilities Law Program.  Vince Boehm commented on the need to reauthorize the system. 

There was a discussion regarding legal advocacy for the mentally ill in the penal system and efforts to improve healthcare and the treatment of individuals in prison who have mental health and/or substance abuse conditions.   The initiative to divert individuals to treatment rather than prison was also discussed.
A discussion regarding the establishment of monitoring programs to prevent the prescribing by multiple doctors to individual patients followed.

	  ACTION
Jack Akester moved to approve the March minutes as written.  Janet Ray seconded.  So moved.

There being no further business, Mary Wicks motioned to adjourn at 10:50 a.m.  Carol Harman seconded.  So moved.


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held May 20, 2010 at Delaware State Police Troop 2.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH UNLESS OTHERWISE SPECIFIED.
